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Our Next Meeting 

Thursday, October 6, 7:30 PM!

Watkins Park Nature Center 

Our October meeting will focus on Fall and Winter Management, Inspection, and Feeding. A panel of experienced members will discuss the strategies and concerns you need to consider, and will take question from the audience. If you are wondering what to do from now until our February meeting, and you can’t find your short course notes, write down your questions now. Even better, email them to BUMBA President, Bob Greenwell, to give to the panel in advance. Speaking about the Short Course, Bob needs the club’s input about deciding to hold a Fall Introduction to Beekeeping, as well as select dates for the Annual BUMBA Beginning Beekeeping Course. BUMBA member Jutta Dunaway has agreed to to serve out Margie Kreitzer's term as club treasurer. Thank you Jutta and Margie!.

The President’s Smoker

Are your bees thriving and well provisioned for the coming winter season? We will spend a good bit of time at the meeting next Thursday, October 6, recapping the necessary fall/winter management steps that should be taking place now so that your bees have a good likelihood of over-wintering successfully. We will go from October to February without a regular type meeting, so it is important that you newer beekeepers in particular be at this meeting, and glean as much info from some of the more experienced people as you can on wintering techniques. Your bees are depending on you!

At the last meeting, I tried to present a discussion on making summer splits, and then preparing them to over-winter as a nuc. Since that meeting, I have posted some information on the forum about over-wintering a weak hive as a nuc on top of a strong hive. I have perhaps opened a can of worms in doing so, for I have had a number of inquiries concerning such practice. I will speak a bit more on the subject at the meeting, and try to clear up the muddy mess I may have started. It is not a procedure to be encouraged, nor was I promoting it.

I would like to address the response of a first time visitor to our last meeting who had indicated that the presentation on exhibiting honey and hive products was interesting, (thank you to Dave Morris!), but that he had absolutely no idea what I was talking about in the presentation on splitting and over-wintering nucs. I encouraged him to keep attending the meetings and join the club now, if his aspiration is to have bees for 2012. But I explained to him then, and now to the members, that there also has to be some presentations that interest the more experienced keepers, and that pique the interest of first year keepers, so that they are encouraged to broaden their skills and take this fascinating hobby to the next level. Granted, there is a predominance of elementary skills-building types of discussions, but presentations such as the one made two meetings past by Mike Embrey, on the latest findings on small hive beetles, from within our own state are invaluable to all of us in our pursuit of beekeeping. So bear with us, new folks, and be sure to sign up for and attend the spring short course when the dates are finalized. That will be five classes, a meeting, and a field day devoted to beginning beekeeping for the first timer! You will get a full meal if you partake of the course.

I’ll wrap up by thanking all the many members of our club who participated and worked hard to make the Honey Festival such a wonderful success. I showed up an hour late and didn’t think I would get to play (, but Scott rescued me and I got to do an open hive demo, and played in the smoker lighting contest, in which I was shamed by five women when I was the first one eliminated! A reporter took my picture for the paper as club president, but then Scott Seccomb put a bee on his tongue, danced around in front of the photographer, stole the show, and ended up on the front page!!  Come on Scott, it looked like a big bee on your tongue, was it a drone? (Members can find the article at http://articles.baltimoresun.com/2011-09-17/news/bs-md-honeybees-20110913_1_wild-bees-hive-colony-collapse-disorder, or just Google “festival seeks to recruit beekeepers”. the editor)

Bob

AFB Concern

Leigh Walton,  BUMBA, VP

In early May one of my honey producing hopefuls swarmed. It was a large swarm leaving the home hive low on bees. There was also a limited amount of brood in the colony as well; the workers cut back on the queens nourishment so she can fly, consequently laying stops as well. Within a couple of weeks there was no brood, and no brood pheromone to suppress the workers ovaries from developing. I was concerned  the colony would  become a laying worker colony. I  monitored the hive for evidence of a new queen but found none. Eventually, it was clear the colony had turned into a laying worker colony. I had a trip planned for early June, the temperatures during that week were in the high nineties, to lower one hundreds. When I returned from the week vacation I was working a colony next to the one of concern and detected the smell of decaying bees, similar to what I experienced when I blocked the entrance to a nuc causing the bees to cook and eventually rot in the summer sun. It took a few minutes to gather my thoughts about where the smell might be coming from. Then I remembered the problem colony, I switched my attention to it. The bad odor was definitely coming from it. There were a few thousand bees left, many of them drones. I first checked the brood, much to my chagrin I found brood with chewed open cappings, with dead decaying bees underneath. My first thought was American Foulbrood (AFB). I used a toothpick to check for roping; most of the brood did not rope, some did a little bit. There were some eggs and uncapped brood, it was white and looked normal. This was encouraging, but still felt I should contactthe State Apiary Inspector, Jerry Fisher, for advice. He thought it would be good to have my local bee inspector, Greg Gochaneur, inspect the hive. Upon inspection he didn't think it was AFB but sent a sample to the USDA Beltsville Bee Lab for verification, it came back negative. The conclusion was that there were too few bees to regulate the temperature during the extremely hot days resulting in cooked brood.

It was logical to ask Greg what would have been advised if the colony had AFB. He shared the following. The state's fumigation chamber has not been operational for some time. Since most areas ban outdoor burning they can't require the infected equipment be burned. It could be treated in hot lye water but the process is dangerous due to chemical burn. His best advice was to use a propane torch to scorch every inch of the infected brood boxes. Since the spores are so plentiful and easily spread I was under the impression all the hives in the apiary needed to be treated but he said just the infected one. 

(The brood combs and frames also must be removed and destroyed. You can render the beeswax into candles with no harm, but I would advise against making your own foundation with it. It would be best to get rid of the frames themselves and use new frames and foundation in the scorched hive bodies. The editor)

2011 Maryland Honey Harvest Festival

Linda Thompson
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This annual event was held on September 17, for the 4th time at the National Wildlife Visitor Center on the grounds of the Patuxent Research Refuge, off Powder Mill Road. This is a beautiful location and, much like Watkins Park, has a mission very symbiotic with our own. There are many lovely trails through the refuge and the tram tours were running. Face painting and children's crafts were available. The weather cooperated. It was a lovely day. (Kellen Henry offers honey samples to visitors.)

The festival is the only public event for the Maryland State Beekeepers Association (MSBA). Because of its nearby location, BUMBA supplies more volunteers than any of the local beekeeping clubs. The event could not be held without our loyal volunteers. We take over the Visitor Center and set up the following exhibits:
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2 Observation Hives (one provided by the ever-faithful Gerry Jones):  Both had queens in them and these are always a HUGE hit with the public. Thanks to Debby Heyes, Robbie Sines, and the Sallis-Peterson family (Felicia Sallis-Peterson points out the queen) for staffing this table.

· Mock Apiary:  Mark Larson & Leigh Walton taught folks about working hives 

· Candle Molding Demonstrations:  These were provided by a member of the Carroll County Beekeepers Association.
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Honey Extraction Demonstration:  This is always one of the most popular exhibits. We cover the floor and set up shop. Many thanks to Scott Seccomb for transporting all the extraction equipment and set up, and to Gerry Jones, Cheryl Evry, and Jutta Dunaway, who spent a sticky day uncapping, extracting, straining, and bottling honey from frames donated by Steve McDaniel (MSBA). The honey they bottled was labeled and sold. (Gerry Jones in action!)
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BUMBA Outreach table:  our typical event display. We appreciate Val Bolger, Myda Snyder, and the Sallis-Peterson family for spreading the good word about our fabulous association.

· Open Beehive Demonstration:  Leigh Walton brought a hive, which we set up in a screened tent on the grass in front of the Visitor Center. Several times during the day beekeepers (including our own Scott Seccomb, Rebecca Larson, Heidi Wolfe, and BUMBA President Bob Greenwell) suited up, pulled frames, and showed them to amazed onlookers.

· "Bee Rodeo":  Beekeepers competed to see who could light a smoker first and who could pick up the most live bees and put them in a jar (a timed event). Winners got to pick something from the sales table (Scott collected the most bees, won a photograph, and donated it to BUMBA - Thanks, Scott!). Competitors included Val Bolger, Jutta Dunaway, and Rebecca Larson.

· Native Bees:  Dr. Sam Droege, a bee researcher at the Patuxent Wildlife Research Center gave a talk about native bees at 11:00.

· Beginning Beekeeping Overview:  Tony Drake gave this well-attended presentation in the auditorium at 1:30.

· Sales table:  The help of Kellen Henry and Helen Loughrey was appreciated here. Many items, including beekeeping books, wildlife photographs, beeswax candles & ornaments, were sold in addition to honey. Gerry Jones is the only BUMBA member who had honey on the table. Honey sold for $8/pound; the beekeeper kept $6. 10% of all pre-tax sales at this event went directly to the Friends of Patuxent (a non-profit volunteer membership founded in 1992) to support their work for wildlife, the outdoors, and environmental education. 
The Honey Harvest Festival is consistently very popular, attended by over 1000 visitors this year. In terms of reaching the public, this is among our most important outreach events. We extend heartfelt thanks to our coordinators and volunteers for all of their time and effort that go into making it such a success. And for all the talking (and talking, and talking) they do to educate folks about our honeybees!

(Additional photos will be made available on the BUMBA Yahoo web page. The editor)

MSBA Fall Meeting

Nov 12, 9:30AM

Md Dept of Agriculture HQ,

Annapolis, MD

Annual Honey Show and Elections

No Agenda has been released yet, please watch our site at: 

www.mdbeekeepers.org/meetings.html 

The Maryland State Beekeeper’s Association will hold it’s Annual Elections and Honey Show, as well as its regular meeting, at the MDA Headquarters building, 50 Harry S Truman Highway, in Annapolis. 

Meeting: The Featured speaker will be Dr. Zachary Huang, from the Minnesota State University. He maintains the CyberBee Net (www.cyberbee.net) with lots of interesting information for beekeepers, the public and children. He also is an accomplished insect photographer. The topics of his talks have not been set yet, so please check the MSBA web page for more information as the meeting date nears.

Elections: MSBA President Paul Dill has fulfilled his two-term limit and a new President is needed. VP, Toni Burnham also is looking for a replacement. All positions are up for elections every year, except for the Directors’ positions; usually one directorship is has not completed the two-year term.

Honey Show: the 75th Annual Honey show will be held. The show pays exhibitors well. Be sure to enter the honey, wax, art, photography, and cooking divisions. Also, the children’s division is poorly exhibited, we rarely get entries. Encourage your children to enter.

CLUB PROGRAMS

  BUMBA has several programs initiated over the years. and we are always looking for members to get involved not only for assistance, but to better your knowledge as well. Please get in touch with a club officer if you would like more information on about a program. Program participation always makes you a much better beekeeper. They are like additional classes for free and serve the beekeeping community in so many important ways.

2011 Outreach Events

2011 has been an amazing year for BUMBA-supported outreach events. We are blessed as a club to have so many folks who are truly passionate about beekeeping and so willing to give of their time to share that excitement with others. We have had a presence at all of the following events, which gets the story of our beloved honeybees out to the public. We especially want to acknowledge the members who took on the work to organize these events:

March 26
Behnke's Nursery Spring Open House, Beltsville; Linda Thompson

April 2 
1st Annual Bowie Green Expo; Linda Thompson

April 30 
Maryland Day at University of MD; Nikki Thompson

April 30 
Chesapeake Bay Foundation's Clagett Farm, Upper Marlboro; Zachari Curtis

May 7  
Alice Fergusen Foundation’s Spring Farm Festival, Accokeek; Mellie Landon

May 21 
MNCPPC's A-MAY-zing Animal Festival, Bladensburg Waterfront Park; Linda Thompson

July 16th  
Our Local Bounty Farmer's Market, Croom; Jeff Colburn & Christina Manucy

Sept 17
MSBA's 4th Annual Maryland Honey Harvest Festival, Patuxent Wildlife Visitor Center, Laurel; MSBA organized

Nov 5   
Trash to Treasure: A Green Craft Fair, Watkins Park; Leslie Bradley

We missed an opportunity to be at Mt. Ranier Day on May 21. We were already committed to the A-MAY-zing Animal Festival in Bladensburg, which we have joined for several years now. However, there are plenty of members, displays, and supplies for us to attend two events in a single day. All we need is someone to sign up to coordinate each of them and then, of course, folks to volunteer. Maybe we can support both community days next year. Also, Zachari Curtis was our lone BUMBA member at the Clagett Farm event. Clagett Farm (www.clagettfarm.org) is a working farm in Upper Marlboro with a sustainable-environment, community-support focus. We learned of this event late this year, but hope to have a larger presence in 2012. Next year's event will probably be the last Sunday in April, and so will not directly conflict with MD Day. Jeff Colburn and Christina Manucy were the only members at  the Croom Farmers’ Market event.

A HUGE THANK YOU goes out to all the loyal volunteers who, time and again, show up. They have braved cold, heat, wind, and rain (lots of rain!) and made each of these events a success. They include Gerry Jones, Scott Seccomb, the Sanchez family, Felicia Sallis-Peterson and family, Mellie Landon, Leslie Bradley, Val Bolger, Leigh Walton, Nikki Thompson, Bruce Murray, Mark Anderson, Jason Hawke, Rebecca Lueg, Zachari Curtis, Judy Walsh-Mellett, Cheryl Evry, Jutta Dunaway, Myda Snyder, Robbie Sines, Mark & Rebecca Larson, Helen Loughrey, Kellen Henry, Heidi Wolfe, Jeff Colburn, Christina Manucy, and Debby Heyes. If I missed anyone, please forgive me and know that we appreciate your time and effort.

Thank you one and all for your wonderful work in helping the general public learn a little more about the honey bees and how important they are to us all.

Trash to Treasure: A Green Craft Fair 

Saturday, November 5, 2011 10AM - 4PM 

Watkins Park Nature Center
(http://www.pgparks.com/page33505.aspx)

This will be our last event of the year and is held at our very own Watkins Park Nature Center. Leslie Bradley has graciously volunteered to be the coordinator of this event. Loyal volunteers Gerry Jones and Mellie Landon are already signed up to support.  If you have not been able to volunteer, don't miss this last opportunity. In addition to public outreach and an opportunity to support the Nature Center, this event will allow us to sell items, so here is your big chance!  Contact Leslie (n8url@yahoo.com) or Linda Thompson (lmtpublic@comcast.net) to see how you can help. 

EDUCATIONAL PROGRAM SPONSORS NEEDED

BUMBA now has several educational events that we host during the course of the year. This is without a doubt the most important activity any grass roots organization can provide. If you have ever volunteered at one of these events, I am sure you were amazed at how little the general public knew about honey bees and how amazed they were when you answered a couple of their questions. Through these events, we educate the public, grow the clubs in the area and provide for the future of the honey bee and the continued existence of ourselves.

A few of these events are sponsored by our clubs collective effort. Other venues are small enough that a single member could be in charge of it. All that’s involved is making initial contact with the location, asking what facilities and supplies they have available (tables, chairs, tents, food, area(s) for slide shows presentations, etc.) getting another club volunteer and doing the show. It’s a little bit of work and a whole lot of fun, a great way to spend some time educating the public!

BUMBA Educational Librarian Needed

With all the educational programs we have running throughout the year, it seems prudent to have a club member in charge of overseeing our educational materials. This includes the observation hive, educational billboards, our club displays and other small materials. We need someone centrally located around the Bowie / Greenbelt / Lanham area to house these materials. If you have a little room to store these items where they won’t be damaged and can pass them out to our members when they are hosting an event, it would much more convenient for our members instead of driving all the way to my house to pick them up.  Thanks, Scott Seccomb.

Electronic Newsletter

As with all organizations cost cutting is always on the table. One way we reduce our expenses is by eliminating the printed newsletter mailed 6 times a year at a cost of roughly $1 per newsletter. I am sure some of us use it as a reminder to come to the meetings. People who don’t have email, of course, continue to receive it. If you are willing to depend on email delivery, please inform our editor, David Morris, via email. Help keep club $$’s in the bank for club activities.

BUMBA Web Site!

Check out the club web site maintained by Toni Burnham, www.bumbabees.com. You will find meeting schedules, newsletters, and now have a membership short course application forms and information (payments are still by mail or at a meeting.) We need content, pictures, ideas, suggestions and help with administration.. If you have any interesting photos to add to the photo gallery, send them with a short description or story to Toni at phang@tonitoni.org. Please be mindful of the file size and resize any large files before you send them. 

YAHOO News Group

http://pets.groups.yahoo.com/group/BUMBABEE/  

Sign up, check it out, see how much help it can really be. Make it better. Add materials. Post questions, photos, links to web pages or files you would like to share with your fellow beekeepers. Members receive automatic email notices of meeting and the BUMBA newsletter.

FREE STATE Bee Supply 

Your local bee supply dealer

Free State Bees, 2420 Mill Hill Rd, Waldorf, MD 20603-3752
Please email or call if you have any questions. 

Please be sure to call ahead to set up a time to visit!  Contact Dave or Laura Polk at 301-580-9313. 

As always, thanks for your continued support!

Dave and Laura Polk

BUMBA Holiday Pot Luck Dinner Party

December 13, 6:00PM

Watkins Park Nature Center
Mark your calendar and pan for our Annual Holiday Party. We hold this on a the second TUESDAY in December, for reasons that go back decades! This is a fun get together. Everyone brings a dish or dessert, BUMBA and several other clubs bring drinks and other goods. It is a lot of fun if the members bring bee-related photos and we will show them after dinner. Limit 10 photos please, in a digital format on a thumb drive, CD or DVD.  Donate a small item as gift for our door prize raffle. If everyone brings something, everyone gets a prize. The children really enjoy this part of the evening.

(((((((((((((((((((
Dangerous Levels of White Space Found on BUMBA Newsletter

Readers are advised to use caution. 

Reading meaning into blank lines may cause confusion, disputes over meaning, and schisms in beekeeping practices. All these unfounded fears can be avoided with your generous contribution of thoughts and ramblings here.

There’s always rooms for your article in the BUMBA Newsletter.

Tell us why you became interested in beekeeping, or how your family reacted to your announcement that you were interested in bees. What has been the most interesting thing(s) you have learned from keeping or studying bees (other than the given, beekeepers are all slightly crazy)?  What has been your favorite or most memorable experience?


The editor

(((((((((((((((((((
One Last Word: DUES!  

Please be sure to send your membership renewal to BUMBA Treasurer, Jutta Dunaway.

BUMBA needs a new Treasurer. Please step forward and volunteer your services.

 Notice of your dues will either be on your label or in your email message
E

very club needs a little money to keep it going. Although BUMBA is solvent, dues are needed to cover meeting room rental, speakers, refreshments and the newsletter. BUMBA has raised its annual dues to $15. So we hope you’ll remember to bring your cash or check to the next meeting. Jutta loves to find checks in the mailbox. Send your dues check to:

Mail $15  to Jutta Dunaway, BUMBA Treas., 11814 GALAXY LANE, BOWIE, MD 20715
NAME: _____________________________________________________________________________

ADDRESS: _________________________________________________________________________

CITY: ________________________________________
ST _______
ZIP ____________________

TELEPHONE: _________________________  EMAIL: ____________________________________

( Check if you are willing to help out with a club activity or program

( Check if you do not want your name and address published in a BUMBA member directory.

BUMBA Meeting Location – Watkins Park Nature Center

BUMBA annual dues are $15. Our regular meetings are held on the 1st Thursday of the even months (except December) at the Watkins Park Nature Center, 301 Watkins Park Drive in Largo. From Route 301 or I-495 take Central Ave. (Rte 214) to the intersection with Enterprise Rd. (Rte 193). Turn south onto Watkins Park Dr. and go ½ mile to the park. Follow the road all the way to the back to the Nature Center. We thank the Nature Center Staff for their assistance. For information about the Nature Center, please call 301-218-6702 
Put these dates on your 2011 BUMBA Calendar:

APR  7, 7:30 PM, BUMBA Meeting & Beekeeping Short Course 6
APR  9, 10:00 AM, BUMBA Beekeeping Field Day
May 20-22, Queen Rearing Class with Dr. Larry Connor, Harford County, $290. For more information email lewisjoseph@verizon.net
JUNE 2, 7:30 PM, BUMBA Meeting 
JUNE 18, 9:30 AM, MSBA Summer Meeting; Univ. of Maryland
AUG 4, 7:30 PM, BUMBA Meeting 
OCTOBER 7, 7:30 PM, BUMBA Meeting 

OCTOBER (tentative), BUMBA Fall Intro Class 
NOVEMBER 12, 9:30 AM, MSBA Fall Meeting, Md. Dept of Agriculture, Annapolis
DECEMBER 13 (tentative), 6:00 PM, Holiday Party 
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Pres. 
Bob Greenwell
410-867-3251  
rfgreenwell@aol.com
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leiwal@verizon.net
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David Morris
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